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Chapter 1 - THE ALL-IN-ONE





Down through the Bad Lands the Little Missouri comes in long
windings, white, from a distance, as a frozen river between the
ash-gray hills. At its margin there are willows; on the small
forelands, which flood in June when the mountain waters are
released, cottonwoods grow, leaning toward the southwest like
captives straining in their bonds, yearning in their way for the
sun and winds of kinder latitudes.



Rain comes to that land but seldom in the summer days; in winter
the wind sweeps the snow into rocky cañons; buttes, with tops
leveled by the drift of the old, earth-making days, break the weary
repetition of hill beyond hill.



But to people who dwell in a land a long time and go about the
business of getting a living out of what it has to offer, its
wonders are no longer notable, its hardships no longer peculiar. So
it was with the people who lived in the Bad Lands at the time that
we come among them on the vehicle of this tale. To them it was only
an ordinary country of toil and disappointment, or of opportunity
and profit, according to their station and success.



To Jeremiah Lambert it seemed the land of hopelessness, the last
boundary of utter defeat as he labored over the uneven road at the
end of a blistering summer day, trundling his bicycle at his side.
There was a suit-case strapped to the handlebar of the bicycle, and
in that receptacle were the wares which this guileless peddler had
come into that land to sell. He had set out from Omaha full of
enthusiasm and youthful vigor, incited to the utmost degree of
vending fervor by the representations of the general agent for the
little instrument which had been the stepping-stone to greater
things for many an ambitious young man.



According to the agent, Lambert reflected, as he pushed his
punctured, lop-wheeled, disordered, and dejected bicycle along;
there had been none of the ambitious business climbers at hand to
add his testimony to the general agent's word.



Anyway, he had taken the agency, and the agent had taken his
essential twenty-two dollars and turned over to him one hundred of
those notable ladders to future greatness and affluence. Lambert
had them there in his imitation-leather suit-case—from which the
rain had taken the last deceptive gloss—minus seven which he had
sold in the course of fifteen days.



In those fifteen days Lambert had traveled five hundred miles, by
the power of his own sturdy legs, by the grace of his bicycle,
which had held up until this day without protest over the long,
sandy, rocky, dismal roads, and he had lived on less than a gopher,
day taken by day.



Housekeepers were not pining for the combination potato-parer,
apple-corer, can-opener, tack-puller, known as the "All-in-One" in
any reasonable proportion.



It did not go. Indisputably it was a good thing, and well built,
and finished like two dollars' worth of cutlery. The selling price,
retail, was one dollar, and it looked to an unsophisticated young
graduate of an agricultural college to be a better opening toward
independence and the foundation of a farm than a job in the hay
fields. A man must make his start somewhere, and the farther away
from competition the better his chance.



This country to which the general agent had sent him was becoming
more and more sparsely settled. The chances were stretching out
against him with every mile. The farther into that country he
should go the smaller would become the need for that marvelous
labor-saving invention.



Lambert had passed the last house before noon, when his
sixty-five-pound bicycle had suffered a punctured tire, and there
had bargained with a Scotch woman at the greasy kitchen door with
the smell of curing sheepskins in it for his dinner. It took a good
while to convince the woman that the All-in-One was worth it, but
she yielded out of pity for his hungry state. From that house he
estimated that he had made fifteen miles before the tire gave out;
since then he had added ten or twelve more to the score. Nothing
that looked like a house was in sight, and it was coming on dusk.



He labored on, bent in spirit, sore of foot. From the rise of a
hill, when it had fallen so dark that he was in doubt of the road,
he heard a voice singing. And this was the manner of the song:





Oh, I bet my money on a bob-tailed hoss,

        An' a hoo-dah, an'
a hoo-dah;

I bet my money on a bob-tailed hoss,

        An' a hoo-dah bet on the
bay.







The singer was a man, his voice an aggravated tenor with a shake to
it like an accordion, and he sang that stanza over and over as
Lambert leaned on his bicycle and listened.



Lambert went down the hill. Presently the shape of trees began to
form out of the valley. Behind that barrier the man was doing his
singing, his voice now rising clear, now falling to distance as if
he passed to and from, in and out of a door, or behind some object
which broke the flow of sound. A whiff of coffee, presently, and
the noise of the man breaking dry sticks, as with his foot, jarring
his voice to a deeper tremolo. Now the light, with the legs of the
man in it, showing a cow-camp, the chuck wagon in the foreground,
the hope of hospitality big in its magnified proportions.



Beyond the fire where the singing cook worked, men were unsaddling
their horses and turning them into the corral. Lambert trundled his
bicycle into the firelight, hailing the cook with a cheerful word.



The cook had a tin plate in his hands, which he was wiping on a
flour sack. At sight of this singular combination of man and wheels
he leaned forward in astonishment, his song bitten off between two
words, the tin plate before his chest, the drying operations
suspended. Amazement was on him, if not fright. Lambert put his
hand into his hip-pocket and drew forth a shining All-in-One, which
he always had ready there to produce as he approached a door.



He stood there with it in his hand, the firelight over him, smiling
in his most ingratiating fashion. That had been one of the strong
texts of the general agent. Always meet them with a smile, he said,
and leave them with a smile, no matter whether they deserved it or
not. It proved a man's unfaltering confidence in himself and the
article which he presented to the world.



Lambert was beginning to doubt even this paragraph of his general
instructions. He had been smiling until he believed his eye-teeth
were wearing thin from exposure, but it seemed the one thing that
had a grain in it among all the buncombe and bluff. And he stood
there smiling at the camp cook, who seemed to be afraid of him, the
tin plate held before his gizzard like a shield.



There was nothing about Lambert's appearance to scare anybody, and
least of all a bow-legged man beside a fire in the open air of the
Bad Lands, where things are not just as they are in any other part
of this world at all. His manner was rather boyish and diffident,
and wholly apologetic, and the All-in-One glistened in his hand
like a razor, or a revolver, or anything terrible and destructive
that a startled camp cook might make it out to be.



A rather long-legged young man, in canvas puttees, a buoyant and
irrepressible light in his face which the fatigues and
disappointments of the long road had not dimmed; a light-haired
man, with his hat pushed back from his forehead, and a speckled
shirt on him, and trousers rather tight—that was what the camp cook
saw, standing exactly as he had turned and posed at Lambert's first
word.



Lambert drew a step nearer, and began negotiations for supper on
the basis of an even exchange.



"Oh, agent, are you?" said the cook, letting out a breath of
relief.



"No; peddler."



"I don't know how to tell 'em apart. Well, put it away, son, put it
away, whatever it is. No hungry man don't have to dig up his money
to eat in this camp."



This was the kindest reception that Lambert had received since
taking to the road to found his fortunes on the All-in-One. He was
quick with his expression of appreciation, which the cook ignored
while he went about the business of lighting two lanterns which he
hung on the wagon end.



Men came stringing into the light from the noise of unsaddling at
the corral with loud and jocund greetings to the cook, and
respectful, even distant and reserved, "evenin's" for the stranger.
All of them but the cook wore cartridge-belts and revolvers, which
they unstrapped and hung about the wagon as they arrived. All of
them, that is, but one black-haired, tall young man. He kept his
weapon on, and sat down to eat with it close under his hand.



Nine or ten of them sat in at the meal, with a considerable
clashing of cutlery on tin plates and cups. It was evident to
Lambert that his presence exercised a restraint over their
customary exchange of banter. In spite of the liberality of the
cook, and the solicitation on part of his numerous hosts to "eat
hearty," Lambert could not help the feeling that he was away off on
the edge, and that his arrival had put a rein on the spirits of
these men.



Mainly they were young men like himself, two or three of them only
betrayed by gray in beards and hair; brown, sinewy, lean-jawed men,
no dissipation showing in their eyes.



Lambert felt himself drawn to them by a sense of kinship. He never
had been in a cow-camp before in his life, but there was something
in the air of it, in the dignified ignoring of the evident
hardships of such a life that told him he was among his kind.



The cook was a different type of man from the others, and seemed to
have been pitched into the game like the last pawn of a desperate
player. He was a short man, thick in the body, heavy in the
shoulders, so bow-legged that he weaved from side to side like a
sailor as he went swinging about his work. It seemed, indeed, that
he must have taken to a horse very early in life, while his legs
were yet plastic, for they had set to the curve of the animal's
barrel like the bark on a tree.



His black hair was cut short, all except a forelock like a horse,
leaving his big ears naked and unframed. These turned away from his
head as if they had been frosted and wilted, and if ears ever stood
as an index to generosity in this world the camp cook's at once
pronounced him the most liberal man to be met between the mountains
and the sea. His features were small, his mustache and eyebrows
large, his nose sharp and thin, his eyes blue, and as bright and
merry as a June day.



He wore a blue wool shirt, new and clean, with a bright scarlet
necktie as big as a hand of tobacco; and a green velvet vest, a
galloping horse on his heavy gold watch-chain, and great, loose,
baggy corduroy trousers, like a pirate of the Spanish Main. These
were folded into expensive, high-heeled, quilted-topped boots, and,
in spite of his trade, there was not a spot of grease or flour on
him anywhere to be seen.



Lambert noted the humorous glances which passed from eye to eye,
and the sly winks that went round the circle of cross-legged men
with tin plates between their knees as they looked now and then at
his bicycle leaning close by against a tree. But the exactions of
hospitality appeared to keep down both curiosity and comment during
the meal. Nobody asked him where he came from, what his business
was, or whither he was bound, until the last plate was pitched into
the box, the last cup drained of its black, scalding coffee.



It was one of the elders who took it up then, after he had his pipe
going and Lambert had rolled a cigarette from the proffered pouch.



"What kind of a horse is that you're ridin', son?" he inquired.



"Have a look at it," Lambert invited, knowing that the machine was
new to most, if not all, of them. He led the way to the bicycle,
they unlimbering from their squatting beside the wagon and
following.



He took the case containing his unprofitable wares from the
handlebars and turned the bicycle over to them, offering no
explanations on its peculiarities or parts, speaking only when they
asked him, in horse parlance, with humor that broadened as they put
off their reserve. On invitation to show its gait he mounted it,
after explaining that it had stepped on a nail and traveled lamely.
He circled the fire and came back to them, offering it to anybody
who might want to try his skill.



Hard as they were to shake out of the saddle, not a man of them,
old or young, could mount the rubber-shod steed of the city
streets. All of them gave it up after a tumultuous hour of hilarity
but the bow-legged cook, whom they called Taterleg. He said he
never had laid much claim to being a horseman, but if he couldn't
ride a long-horned Texas steer that went on wheels he'd resign his
job.



He took it out into the open, away from the immediate danger of a
collision with a tree, and squared himself to break it in. He got
it going at last, cheered by loud whoops of admiration and
encouragement, and rode it straight into the fire. He scattered
sticks and coals and bore a wabbling course ahead, his friends
after him, shouting and waving hats. Somewhere in the dark beyond
the lanterns he ran into a tree.



But he came back pushing the machine, his nose skinned, sweating
and triumphant, offering to pay for any damage he had done. Lambert
assured him there was no damage. They sat down to smoke again, all
of them feeling better, the barrier against the stranger quite
down, everything comfortable and serene.



Lambert told them, in reply to kindly, polite questioning from the
elder of the bunch, a man designated by the name Siwash, how he was
lately graduated from the Kansas Agricultural College at Manhattan,
and how he had taken the road with a grip full of hardware to get
enough ballast in his jeans to keep the winter wind from blowing
him away.



"Yes, I thought that was a college hat you had on," said Siwash.



Lambert acknowledged its weakness.



"And that shirt looked to me from the first snort I got at it like
a college shirt. I used to be where they was at one time."



Lambert explained that an aggie wasn't the same as a regular
college fellow, such as they turn loose from the big factories in
the East, where they thicken their tongues to the broad a and call
it an education; nothing like that, at all. He went into the
details of the great farms manned by the students, the bone-making,
as well as the brain-making work of such an institution as the one
whose shadows he had lately left.



"I ain't a-findin' any fault with them farmer colleges," Siwash
said. "I worked for a man in Montanny that sent his boy off to one
of 'em, and that feller come back and got to be state vet'nary. I
ain't got nothing ag'in' a college hat, as far as that goes,
neither, but I know 'em when I see 'em—I can spot 'em every time.
Will you let us see them Do-it-Alls?"



Lambert produced one of the little implements, explained its
points, and it passed from hand to hand, with comments which would
have been worth gold to the general agent.



"It's a toothpick and a tater-peeler put together," said Siwash,
when it came back to his hand. The young fellow with the black,
sleek hair, who kept his gun on, reached for it, bent over it in
the light, examining it with interest.



"You can trim your toenails with it and half-sole your boots," he
said. "You can shave with it and saw wood, pull teeth and brand
mavericks; you can open a bottle or a bank with it, and you can
open the hired gal's eyes with it in the mornin'. It's good for the
old and the young, for the crippled and the in-sane; it'll heat
your house and hoe your garden, and put the children to bed at
night. And it's made and sold and distributed by Mr.—Mr.—by the
Duke——"



Here he bent over it a little closer, turning it in the light to
see what was stamped in the metal beneath the words "The Duke,"
that being the name denoting excellence which the manufacturer had
given the tool.



"By the Duke of—the Duke of—is them three links of saursage,
Siwash?"



Siwash looked at the triangle under the name.



"No, that's Indian writin'; it means a mountain," he said.



"Sure, of course, I might 'a' knowed," the young man said with deep
self-scorn. "That's a butte, that's old Chimney Butte, as plain as
smoke. Made and sold and distributed in the Bad Lands by the Duke
of Chimney Butte. Duke," said he solemnly, rising and offering his
hand, "I'm proud to know you."



There was no laughter at this; it was not time to laugh yet. They
sat looking at the young man, primed and ready for the big laugh,
indeed, but holding it in for its moment. As gravely as the cowboy
had risen, as solemnly as he held his countenance in mock
seriousness, Lambert rose and shook hands with him.



"The pleasure is mostly mine," said he, not a flush of
embarrassment or resentment in his face, not a quiver of the eyelid
as he looked the other in the face, as if this were some high and
mighty occasion, in truth.



"And you're all right, Duke, you're sure all right," the cowboy
said, a note of admiration in his voice.



"I'd bet you money he's all right," Siwash said, and the others
echoed it in nods and grins.



The cowboy sat down and rolled a cigarette, passed his tobacco
across to Lambert, and they smoked. And no matter if his college
hat had been only half as big as it was, or his shirt ring-streaked
and spotted, they would have known the stranger for one of their
kind, and accepted him as such.








Chapter 2 - WHETSTONE, THE OUTLAW





When Taterleg roused the camp before the east was light, Lambert
noted that another man had ridden in. This was a wiry young fellow
with a short nose and fiery face, against which his scant eyebrows
and lashes were as white as chalk.



His presence in the camp seemed to put a restraint on the spirits
of the others, some of whom greeted him by the name Jim, others
ignoring him entirely. Among these latter was the black-haired man
who had given Lambert his title and elevated him to the nobility of
the Bad Lands. On the face of it there was a crow to be picked
between them.



Jim was belted with a pistol and heeled with a pair of those
long-roweled Mexican spurs, such as had gone out of fashion on the
western range long before his day. He leaned on his elbow near the
fire, his legs stretched out in a way that obliged Taterleg to walk
round the spurred boots as he went between his cooking and the
supplies in the wagon, the tailboard of which was his kitchen
table.



If Taterleg resented this lordly obstruction, he did not discover
it by word or feature. He went on humming a tune without words as
he worked, handing out biscuits and ham to the hungry crew. Jim had
eaten his breakfast already, and was smoking a cigarette at his
ease. Now and then he addressed somebody in obscene jocularity.



Lambert saw that Jim turned his eyes on him now and then with
sneering contempt, but said nothing. When the men had made a hasty
end of their breakfast three of them started to the corral. The
young man who had humorously enumerated the virtues of the
All-in-One, whom the others called Spence, was of this number. He
turned back, offering Lambert his hand with a smile.



"I'm glad I met you, Duke, and I hope you'll do well wherever you
travel," he said, with such evident sincerity and good feeling that
Lambert felt like he was parting from a friend.



"Thanks, old feller, and the same to you."



Spence went on to saddle his horse, whistling as he scuffed through
the low sage. Jim sat up.



"I'll make you whistle through your ribs," he snarled after him.



It was Sunday. These men who remained in camp were enjoying the
infrequent luxury of a day off. With the first gleam of morning
they got out their razors and shaved, and Siwash, who seemed to be
the handy man and chief counselor of the outfit, cut everybody's
hair, with the exception of Jim, who had just returned from
somewhere on the train, and still had the scent of the barber-shop
on him, and Taterleg, who had mastered the art of shingling
himself, and kept his hand in by constant practice.



Lambert mended his tire, using an old rubber boot that Taterleg
found kicking around camp to plug the big holes in his outer tube.
He was for going on then, but Siwash and the others pressed him to
stay over the day, to which invitation he yielded without great
argument.



There was nothing ahead of him but desolation, said Taterleg, a
country so rough that it tried a horse to travel it. Ranchhouses
were farther apart as a man proceeded, and beyond that, mountains.
It looked to Taterleg as if he'd better give it up.



That was so, according to the opinion of Siwash. To his undoubted
knowledge, covering the history of twenty-four years, no agent ever
had penetrated that far before. Having broken this record on a
bicycle, Lambert ought to be satisfied. If he was bound to travel,
said Siwash, his advice would be to travel back.



It seemed to Lambert that the bottom was all out of his plans,
indeed. It would be far better to chuck the whole scheme overboard
and go to work as a cowboy if they would give him a job. That was
nearer the sphere of his intended future activities; that was
getting down to the root and foundation of a business which had a
ladder in it whose rungs were not made of any general agent's hot
air.



After his hot and heady way of quick decisions and planning to
completion before he even had begun, Lambert was galloping the Bad
Lands as superintendent of somebody's ranch, having made the leap
over all the trifling years, with their trifling details of
hardship, low wages, loneliness, and isolation in a wink. From
superintendent he galloped swiftly on his fancy to a white
ranchhouse by some calm riverside, his herds around him, his big
hat on his head, market quotations coming to him by telegraph every
day, packers appealing to him to ship five trainloads at once to
save their government contracts.



What is the good of an imagination if a man cannot ride it, and
feel the wind in his face as he flies over the world? Even though
it is a liar and a trickster, and a rifler of time which a drudge
of success would be stamping into gold, it is better for a man than
wine. He can return from his wide excursions with no deeper injury
than a sigh.



Lambert came back to the reality, broaching the subject of a job.
Here Jim took notice and cut into the conversation, it being his
first word to the stranger.



"Sure you can git a job, bud," he said, coming over to where
Lambert sat with Siwash and Taterleg, the latter peeling potatoes
for a stew, somebody having killed a calf. "The old man needs a
couple of hands; he told me to keep my eye open for anybody that
wanted a job."



"I'm glad to hear of it," said Lambert, warming up at the news,
feeling that he must have been a bit severe in his judgment of Jim,
which had not been altogether favorable.



"He'll be over in the morning; you'd better hang around."



Seeing the foundation of a new fortune taking shape, Lambert said
he would "hang around." They all applauded his resolution, for they
all appeared to like him in spite of his appearance, which was
distinctive, indeed, among the somber colors of that sage-gray
land.



Jim inquired if he had a horse, the growing interest of a friend in
his manner. Hearing the facts of the case from Lambert—before dawn
he had heard them from Taterleg—he appeared concerned almost to the
point of being troubled.



"You'll have to git you a horse, Duke; you'll have to ride up to
the boss when you hit him for a job. He never was known to hire a
man off the ground, and I guess if you was to head at him on that
bicycle, he'd blow a hole through you as big as a can of salmon.
Any of you fellers got a horse you want to trade the Duke for his
bicycle?"



The inquiry brought out a round of somewhat cloudy witticism, with
proposals to Lambert for an exchange on terms rather embarrassing
to meet, seeing that even the least preposterous was not sincere.
Taterleg winked to assure him that it was all banter, without a bit
of harm at the bottom of it, which Lambert understood very well
without the services of a commentator.



Jim brightened up presently, as if he saw a gleam that might lead
Lambert out of the difficulty. He had an extra horse himself, not
much of a horse to look at, but as good-hearted a horse as a man
ever throwed a leg over, and that wasn't no lie, if you took him
the right side on. But you had to take him the right side on, and
humor him, and handle him like eggs till he got used to you. Then
you had as purty a little horse as a man ever throwed a leg over,
anywhere.



Jim said he'd offer that horse, only he was a little bashful in the
presence of strangers—meaning the horse—and didn't show up in a
style to make his owner proud of him. The trouble with that horse
was he used to belong to a one-legged man, and got so accustomed to
the feel of a one-legged man on him that he was plumb foolish
between two legs.



That horse didn't have much style to him, and no gait to speak of;
but he was as good a cow-horse as ever chawed a bit. If the Duke
thought he'd be able to ride him, he was welcome to him. Taterleg
winked what Lambert interpreted as a warning at that point, and in
the faces of the others there were little gleams of humor, which
they turned their heads, or bent to study the ground, as Siwash
did, to hide.



"Well, I'm not much on a horse," Lambert confessed.



"You look like a man that'd been on a horse a time or two," said
Jim, with a knowing inflection, a shrewd flattery.



"I used to ride around a little, but that's been a good while ago."



"A feller never forgits how to ride," Siwash put in; "and if a man
wants to work on the range, he's got to ride 'less'n he goes and
gits a job runnin' sheep, and that's below any man that is a man."



Jim sat pondering the question, hands hooked in front of his knees,
a match in his mouth beside his unlighted cigarette.



"I been thinkin' I'd sell that horse," said he reflectively. "Ain't
got no use for him much; but I don't know."



He looked off over the chuck wagon, through the tops of the scrub
pines in which the camp was set, drawing his thin, white eyebrows,
considering the case.



"Winter comin' on and hay to buy," said Siwash.



"That's what I've been thinkin' and studyin' over. Shucks! I don't
need that horse. I tell you what I'll do, Duke"—turning to Lambert,
brisk as with a gush of sudden generosity—"if you can ride that old
pelter, I'll give him to you for a present. And I bet you'll not
git as cheap an offer of a horse as that ever in your life ag'in."



"I think it's too generous—I wouldn't want to take advantage of
it," Lambert told him, trying to show a modesty in the matter that
he did not feel.



"I ain't a-favorin' you, Duke; not a dollar. If I needed that
horse, I'd hang onto him, and you wouldn't git him a cent under
thirty-five bucks; but when a man don't need a horse, and it's a
expense on him, he can afford to give it away—he can give it away
and make money. That's what I'm a-doin', if you want to take me
up."



"I'll take a look at him, Jim."



Jim got up with eagerness, and went to fetch a saddle and bridle
from under the wagon. The others came into the transaction with
lively interest. Only Taterleg edged round to Lambert, and
whispered with his head turned away to look like innocence:



"Watch out for him—he's a bal'-faced hyeeny!"



They trooped off to the corral, which was a temporary enclosure
made of wire run among the little pines. Jim brought the horse out.
It stood tamely enough to be saddled, with head drooping
indifferently, and showed no deeper interest and no resentment over
the operation of bridling, Jim talking all the time he worked, like
the faker that he was, to draw off a too-close inspection of his
wares.



"Old Whetstone ain't much to look at," he said, "and as I told you,
Mister, he ain't got no fancy gait; but he can bust the middle out
of the breeze when he lays out a straight-ahead run. Ain't a horse
on this range can touch his tail when old Whetstone throws a ham
into it and lets out his stren'th."



"He looks like he might go some," Lambert commented in the vacuous
way of a man who felt that he must say something, even though he
didn't know anything about it.



Whetstone was rather above the stature of the general run of range
horses, with clean legs and a good chest. But he was a
hammer-headed, white-eyed, short-maned beast, of a pale water-color
yellow, like an old dish. He had a beaten-down, bedraggled, and
dispirited look about him, as if he had carried men's burdens
beyond his strength for a good while, and had no heart in him to
take the road again. He had a scoundrelly way of rolling his eyes
to watch all that went on about him without turning his head.



Jim girthed him and cinched him, soundly and securely, for no
matter who was pitched off and smashed up in that ride, he didn't
want the saddle to turn and be ruined.



"Well, there he stands, Duke, and saddle and bridle goes with him
if you're able to ride him. I'll be generous; I won't go half-way
with you; I'll be whole hog or none. Saddle and bridle goes with
Whetstone, all a free gift, if you can ride him, Duke. I want to
start you up right."



It was a safe offer, taking all precedent into account, for no man
ever had ridden Whetstone, not even his owner. The beast was an
outlaw of the most pronounced type, with a repertory of tricks,
calculated to get a man off his back, so extensive that he never
seemed to repeat. He stood always as docilely as a camel to be
saddled and bridled, with what method in this apparent docility no
man versed in horse philosophy ever had been able to reason out.
Perhaps it was that he had been born with a spite against man, and
this was his scheme for luring him on to his discomfiture and
disgrace.



It was an expectant little group that stood by to witness this
greenhorn's rise and fall. According to his established methods,
Whetstone would allow him to mount, still standing with that
indifferent droop to his head. But one who was sharp would observe
that he was rolling his old white eyes back to see, tipping his
sharp ear like a wildcat to hear every scrape and creak of the
leather. Then, with the man in the saddle, nobody knew what he
would do.



That uncertainty was what made Whetstone valuable and interesting
beyond any outlaw in the world. Men grew accustomed to the tricks
of ordinary pitching broncos, in time, and the novelty and charm
were gone. Besides, there nearly always was somebody who could ride
the worst of them. Not so Whetstone. He had won a good deal of
money for Jim, and everybody in camp knew that thirty-five dollars
wasn't more than a third of the value that his owner put upon him.



There was boundless wonder among them, then, and no little
admiration, when this stranger who had come into that unlikely
place on a bicycle leaped into the saddle so quickly that old
Whetstone was taken completely by surprise, and held him with such
a strong hand and stiff rein that his initiative was taken from
him.



The greenhorn's next maneuver was to swing the animal round till he
lost his head, then clap heels to him and send him off as if he had
business for the day laid out ahead of him.



It was the most amazing start that anybody ever had been known to
make on Whetstone, and the most startling and enjoyable thing about
it was that this strange, overgrown boy, with his open face and
guileless speech, had played them all for a bunch of suckers, and
knew more about riding in a minute than they ever had learned in
their lives.



Jim Wilder stood by, swearing by all his obscene deities that if
that man hurt Whetstone, he'd kill him for his hide. But he began
to feel better in a little while. Hope, even certainty, picked up
again. Whetstone was coming to himself. Perhaps the old rascal had
only been elaborating his scheme a little at the start, and was now
about to show them that their faith in him was not misplaced.



The horse had come to a sudden stop, legs stretched so wide that it
seemed as if he surely must break in the middle. But he gathered
his feet together so quickly that the next view presented him with
his back arched like a fighting cat's. And there on top of him rode
the Duke, his small brown hat in place, his gay shirt ruffling in
the wind.



After that there came, so quickly that it made the mind and eye
hasten to follow, all the tricks that Whetstone ever had tried in
his past triumphs over men; and through all of them, sharp, shrewd,
unexpected, startling as some of them were, that little brown hat
rode untroubled on top. Old Whetstone was as wet at the end of ten
minutes as if he had swum a river. He grunted with anger as he
heaved and lashed, he squealed in his resentful passion as he
swerved, lunged, pitched, and clawed the air.



The little band of spectators cheered the Duke, calling loudly to
inform him that he was the only man who ever had stuck that long.
The Duke waved his hat in acknowledgement, and put it back on with
deliberation and exactness, while old Whetstone, as mad as a wet
hen, tried to roll down suddenly and crush his legs.



Nothing to be accomplished by that old trick. The Duke pulled him
up with a wrench that made him squeal, and Whetstone, lifted off
his forelegs, attempted to complete the backward turn and catch his
tormentor under the saddle. But that was another trick so old that
the simplest horseman knew how to meet it. The next thing he knew,
Whetstone was galloping along like a gentleman, just wind enough in
him to carry him, not an ounce to spare.



Jim Wilder was swearing himself blue. It was a trick, an
imposition, he declared. No circus-rider could come there and abuse
old Whetstone that way and live to eat his dinner. Nobody appeared
to share his view of it. They were a unit in declaring that the
Duke beat any man handling a horse they ever saw. If Whetstone
didn't get him off pretty soon, he would be whipped and conquered,
his belly on the ground.



"If he hurts that horse I'll blow a hole in him as big as a can of
salmon!" Jim declared.



"Take your medicine like a man, Jim," Siwash advised. "You might
know somebody'd come along that'd ride him, in time."



"Yes, come along!" said Jim with a sneer.



Whetstone had begun to collect himself out on the flat among the
sagebrush a quarter of a mile away. The frenzy of desperation was
in him. He was resorting to the raw, low, common tricks of the
ordinary outlaw, even to biting at his rider's legs. That
ungentlemanly behavior was costly, as he quickly learned, at the
expense of a badly cut mouth. He never had met a rider before who
had energy to spare from his efforts to stick in the saddle to slam
him a big kick in the mouth when he doubled himself to make that
vicious snap. The sound of that kick carried to the corral.



"I'll fix you for that!" Jim swore.



He was breathing as hard as his horse, sweat of anxiety running
down his face. The Duke was bringing the horse back, his spirit
pretty well broken, it appeared.



"What do you care what he does to him? It ain't your horse no
more."



It was Taterleg who said that, standing near Jim, a little way
behind him, as gorgeous as a bridegroom in the bright sun.



"You fellers can't ring me in on no game like that and beat me out
of my horse!" said Jim, redder than ever in his passion.



"Who do you mean, rung you in, you little, flannel-faced
fiste?"[1] Siwash demanded, whirling round
on him with blood in his eye.



Jim was standing with his legs apart, bent a little at the knees,
as if he intended to make a jump. His right hand was near the butt
of his gun, his fingers were clasping and unclasping, as if he
limbered them for action. Taterleg slipped up behind him on his
toes, and jerked the gun from Jim's scabbard with quick and sure
hand. He backed away with it, presenting it with determined mien as
Jim turned on him and cursed him by all his lurid gods.



"If you fight anybody in this camp today, Jim, you'll fight like a
man," said Taterleg, "or you'll hobble out of it on three legs,
like a wolf."



The Duke was riding old Whetstone like a feather, letting him have
his spurts of kicking and stiff-legged bouncing without any effort
to restrain him at all. There wasn't much steam in the outlaw's
antics now; any common man could have ridden him without losing his
hat.



Jim had drawn apart from the others, resentful of the distrust that
Taterleg had shown, but more than half of his courage and bluster
taken away from him with his gun. He was swearing more volubly than
ever to cover his other deficiencies; but he was a man to be feared
only when he had his weapon under his hand.



The Duke had brought the horse almost back to camp when the animal
was taken with an extraordinarily vicious spasm of pitching, broken
by sudden efforts to fling himself down and roll over on his
persistent rider. The Duke let him have it his way, all but the
rolling, for a while; then he appeared to lose patience with the
stubborn beast. He headed him into the open, laid the quirt to him,
and galloped toward the hills.



"That's the move—run the devil out of him," said one.



The Duke kept him going, and going for all there was in him. Horse
and rider were dim in the dust of the heated race against the evil
passion, the untamed demon, in the savage creature's heart. It
began to look as if Lambert never intended to come back. Jim saw it
that way. He came over to Taterleg as hot as a hornet.



"Give me that gun—I'm goin' after him!"



"You'll have to go without it, Jim."



Jim blasted him to sulphurous perdition, and split him with forked
lightning from his blasphemous tongue.



"He'll come back; he's just runnin' the vinegar out of him," said
one.



"Come back—hell!" said Jim.



"If he don't come back, that's his business. A man can go wherever
he wants to go on his own horse, I guess."



That was the observation of Siwash, standing there rather glum and
out of tune over Jim's charge that they had rung the Duke in on him
to beat him out of his animal.



"It was a put-up job! I'll split that feller like a hog!"



Jim left them with that declaration of his benevolent intention,
hurrying to the corral where his horse was, his saddle on the
ground by the gate. They watched him saddle, and saw him mount and
ride after the Duke, with no comment on his actions at all.



The Duke was out of sight in the scrub timber at the foot of the
hills, but his dust still floated like the wake of a swift boat,
showing the way he had gone.



"Yes, you will!" said Taterleg.



Meaningless, irrelevant, as that fragmentary ejaculation seemed,
the others understood. They grinned, and twisted wise heads, spat
out their tobacco, and went back to dinner.
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